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It is with deep regret and sorrow that I inform the Class of the death of Dave Blomberg’s wife, Carole, in August.  Dave and Carole were married on June 18, 2007, and divided their time between Wisconsin and Maine; they wintered in Gorham, Maine, near Carole’s daughter and family and summered in Milwaukee, Dave’s home territory.  The following information is taken from her obituary.  “Carole A. (Gagnon) Smith Blomberg, of Gorham and Milwaukee, Wisconsin, died on August 3, 2017, at Gosnell Memorial Hospice House in Scarborough, Maine.  She was born on July 23, 1947, in Bangor.  Carole graduated from St. John the Baptist Memorial High School, Class of 1965.  She received a B.A. degree in English and Secondary Education from the University of Maine, Class of 1969.  At the University she was a member of Alpha Phi Sorority.  She had a wonderful group of friends who shared their post graduate years working in Boston.  She was a lifelong avid reader who shared her passion for literature with her many students at St. Mary’s Catholic School in Bangor.  One of her students was so inspired that he nominated her for a national teacher’s award, which she received in 2000.  Carole also enjoyed her many years working with students in the Bangor School System.  She was predeceased by her first husband, Dr. Robert M. Smith of Bangor in 2005.  Carole is survived by her loving husband David Blomberg; devoted, cherished daughter Meaghan Smith McAvoy and husband Oliver; granddaughters Amelia and Charlotte; sister and family; and many other relatives and dear friends in Maine, Wisconsin and elsewhere.  A Mass of Christian Burial was celebrated on August 16th at St. Paul the Apostle Parish, St. Mary’s Catholic Church, Bangor.  Burial was in Mt. Pleasant Catholic Cemetery, Bangor.”  A Celebration of Life service for Carole was held on November 5th in Milwaukee.  When I spoke with Dave recently, he hopes to join us for the 50th Reunion.
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1969: Dave & Carole Blomberg

For those curious about the CGA 69 Connecticut license plate printed on the front cover of the October 2017 Bulletin, Paul Prokop is the owner of the plate, which hangs on the wall of his garage in River Ridge (New Orleans area), Louisiana.  

On November 5th, I sent an e-mail to the Class informing everyone that Dan Garrison and the Class Gift Committee had completed their work on the 50th Reunion Gift and submitted the proposal to the Academy.  Three documents were attached to the e-mail, two describing the proposal and a third providing an advantageous way for classmates to contribute to the reunion gift.  Contact me if you didn’t receive the e-mail.  We owe Dan and the Committee our thanks and appreciation for a job well done.  Our 50th Reunion gift is one that will be worthy of our time spent at the Academy and in the Coast Guard, no matter the length of time that we served in uniform.

Rick and Marianne Gupman have made a permanent move from Gaithersburg, Maryland, to living full time in St. Michaels on the Eastern Shore of Maryland.  They have joined the local yacht club where they can take advantage of the club’s junior sailors program with their grandchildren.  Included is a photo of Rick at the yacht club’s Commodore’s Ball in early November; he reminds one of an “Officer and a Gentleman”.
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1969: Rick Gupman

The West Coast reunion for Captain Arne Soreng (CGA ’49), our beloved class advisor and mentor, was held October 9th-11th at the Heathman Lodge in Vancouver, Washington.  John Curtis organized the event and did a superb job.  Attendees included Bruce and Gail Griffiths, Phil Hawkins, Forrest and Pat Hetland, Dave Humphreys, Jane Snyder, Stu White, and John and Anne Curtis.  Comment from Bruce: “Wonderful evening with Captain Soreng in Vancouver.  Don’t think I’ve seen Phil since we graduated!  Really nice to connect again with everyone; we need to find more opportunities!”  John recommends that anyone traveling through the area should give Arne a call and meet for coffee or a meal.
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1969: West Coast Mini-Reunion in honor of Captain Arne Soreng, CGA '49


Mark and Paula Present continue to travel from their home base in Roseville, California.  “We returned in early November from Cuba after taking a very informative educational tour, Cuba Today: People and Society: Cienfuegos to Havana with the Road Scholar program.  We were impressed with the people and the country.  US credit cards are not accepted, so if anyone plans on going, just be sure and bring cash.  Over one million Canadian tourists are supplementing the Cuban economy.  Highlights were visiting the town of Trinidad and going to a local farmers market and senior center; the Ernesto ‘Che’ Guevara Memorial and Mausoleum in Santa Clara; the Bay of Pigs Museum in Playa Giron; and the Colon Cemetery in Havana.  Exploring Old Havana was stepping back into the 50's.”

Stu White reported on the Paul Garrity Memorial Senior Sensitive Golf Experience held in early October.  “Sending this to you after some travel; mini reunion for Captain Soreng in Vancouver, visit to nieces in Portland, golf at Bandon Dunes with Ron Hoover (CGA '68), and trip to northern Virginia for friend's 70th birthday.  The 2017 Paul Garrity Memorial Senior Sensitive Golf Experience took a break this year from its usual venue in Shelby, North Carolina, and was held in Pinehurst, North Carolina, with play on two of Pinehurst's courses and other area courses.  Jim Robinson arrived early to get in a couple of extra rounds.  He was joined by Fred Schmitt, Jim Burk, Tim Josiah, Barry Kane, and Walt McDougall.  I hosted for the outing at Pinehurst. Besides golf, all enjoyed the local cuisine and hospitality.” 
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1969: Paul Garrity Memorial Senior Sensitive Golf Experience in 
Pinehurst, North Carolina

Chris and Judy Kreiler spent a week at the Kilauea Military Camp in Hawaii, took a week cruise around the islands with Norwegian Cruise Lines, and stayed a week at the Hale Koa Hotel on Waikiki in Honolulu.  Included is a photo of Rod and Cindy Schultz and Judy and Chris at dinner in Honolulu in late September.  Chris said they had a great time and got out of Florida just before Hurricane Irma came to town.
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1969: Kreiler's & Schultz's in Honolulu

Kathy and I traveled in late September on a two week trip to the UK, and again for two weeks in Italy and Sicily in late October.  Bob and Sue Pokress joined us on both trips.  One of the many highlights of the UK travels was a lunchtime visit with Mike and Libby Black at their home in Long Compton, Shipton-on-Stour, close to his work at Oxford University.  Mike hosted us at his favorite neighborhood pub, where we sampled the good food and fine liquid refreshments of the local area.  Mike’s story of life following his Coast Guard service is fascinating, and hopefully he will share some of those times with us at the 50th Reunion in 2019.  
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1969: Pokress's, Black's & Gravino's in Long Compton, Shipton-on-Stour, UK

After Hurricanes Harvey and Irma hit the southeastern United States in late August and early September, I checked in with classmates in the affected areas.  The following are snippets of replies from those contacted in early November after the dust had settled.

Paul Prokop (New Orleans): “No damage - nothing happened in New Orleans, despite dire, advance warnings.  We had perhaps 30 MPH winds and 0.5 inches of rain.” 
George Bond (New Orleans): “We were lucky as we only got a bit of rain from Houston and the two hurricanes that hit Florida did not come this far west.  We had one hurricane that we thought would hit as a Category 3, but it kept sliding east and we had bands of rain both east and west but it avoided us.  There was a torrential rain in early August that flooded mid-city and the French Quarter, but we had light rain in the uptown area; we were four miles from some of the flooding, which can be localized here.  Part of the problem are old and temperamental pumps and sometimes even having a body to turn them on!”
Vince Kinal and Kathy Santel (St. Petersburg): “We had a mandatory evacuation before Hurricane Irma.  Our roof was blown off causing major water damage.  After two months, we are finally moving back.  Now if only our insurance would pay, we will be all set.  All of these repairs have come out of our pockets.  Other than that, all is good here.”

Rich Ford (Houston): “We did not suffer any damage nor did we lose power throughout the whole ordeal with Harvey.  However, a good friend and fellow Coastie lost everything; he and his wife and their pets barely escaped with their lives.  I spent the better part of a month helping them with their household contents claim.  Fortunately, the insurance payouts, including for the structure itself, were enough to make them whole again financially.”
Ron DeMello (Miami): “We were very lucky with both storms.  Irma was a real worry as the anticipated track line changed frequently as it neared.  Remarkably, we had almost no damage except for a huge 16 foot tall bougainvillea bush in our backyard that fell over.  No power outage at all, something to do with being on the right grid section, i.e., near a hospital or other critical area.  We did lose cable TV, telephone and internet (one of the problems with a packaged plan), but we had lights and especially air conditioning.  Not very good for the middle Keys, which were devastated, and of course Puerto Rico.”

Rube Olsen (Nokomis, Florida): “Fortunately we did not have any damage.  Many of our neighbors lost trees, but we were very lucky.”
Greg Magee (Elizabeth City): “No hurricane news here.  We sold the Florida house last spring and there was no hurricane impact here in Elizabeth City.”
Pete Aalberg (Tampa): “Irma's eye passed about 20 miles to the west; minimal damage here (Tampa); winds ripped my canvas car garage and flattened banana trees.”
Darryle Waldron (Decatur): “We live in North Alabama so we just got rain, which we needed.  Looking forward to 2019, hope we all make it!  Some advice from an 80 year old friend a few years ago: ‘If you want to do something or go somewhere, do it soon while you can!’”
Chris Kreiler (New Port Richey): “We were lucky. We had some trees knocked over by the wind, and a lot of trees uprooted and leaning against others.  Everything cut down that wouldn’t have survived. We were without power for about three days.  Looking into backup generators.”
Jack McGowan (Amelia Island): “We were most fortunate with our home and suffered no damage.  Hennie and I evacuated early when Irma was predicted to run up the East Coast.  We stayed with our daughter Heather and her fiancé in Alexandria, Virginia, and got a head start on their wedding planning - scheduled for next May on Amelia Island.”
Pete Lenes (Gulfport): “We live ten miles inland from the Gulf of Mexico.  For us Hurricane Nate was a rain event only, three inches, which is a quite common event.  Hurricane Harvey and Irma did not impact Mississippi (the land mass between Louisiana and Alabama, labeled as such by a national news broadcaster after Hurricane Katrina).  We had 7" of rain in ten hours the week after Nate that caused localized flooding worse than Nate.  Overall we survived well, now if we get a little ice or snow this winter, all bets are off.”  Pete must be thinking back longingly to his upraising in Hibbing, Minnesota!
Jim Smith (Key West): “Category 4 Hurricane Irma T-boned the Florida Keys in the middle section (Marathon to Big Pine).  Key West got strong winds but no surge.  We are fine, just landscaping damage.  12 years since the last hurricane, and the greenery had gotten over-grown.  Mother Nature did her thing and pruned it for us!”
Fred Wilder (Panacea, Florida): “Hurricane Irma came pretty close to our home on St. Teresa Beach, however building codes are good and everything held together.  No damage from high water or high winds.  A few trees down but nothing significant, we were very fortunate.”
Mike Mierzwa (Galveston): “Thanks for trying to reach out to us after Hurricane Harvey.  With respect to Harvey, we (Galveston) were lucky.  We probably had about 12 inches of rain during the several days-long event, with the most coming on Thursday 
(8 inches) when the storm made landfall a second time.  Other than the usual Weather Channel reports of the weatherman in thigh deep water in downtown Galveston, which floods during a 2 inch rainfall, Harvey mainly impacted those inland communities north of Galveston.  They were particularly hard hit and recovery will take a while for many people.  Again, an unusual storm because it was moving so slow.  Where a typical hurricane usually affects the coast, in this case we were very lucky as it ended up being an inland event with little effect on us other than staying in the house for several days and losing power for a couple of hours.  Other folks north of here and in Florida and Puerto Rico had it much worse.  It's something we live with during hurricane season and just hope for the best.  As Rod indicated in his e-mail to you when he shared the picture of when he and Cindy visited Rosalee and me in Galveston right before the storm, I retired from the Port of Galveston at the end of 2016 after 16½ years at the Port with the last 5 years as the Port Director.  I was originally hired to manage the cruise terminal in 2000 when Galveston started year round cruising.  It was gratifying to see the business grow in Galveston to where we became the fourth busiest embarkation port in the U.S (after Miami, Fort Lauderdale and Port Canaveral) and the sixth busiest in the world.  I spent most of my time at the Port building and modifying cruise terminals to handle the ever growing size of the cruise ships.  It was a lot of fun, but it was time to retire and enjoy ourselves.”
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